MINUTES OF SPECIAL MEETING

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY 

WEDNESDAY, MAY 18, 2005

8:30 A.M.
Chairman Miller called the special meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.

Chairman Miller advised that over the last period of time he and President Dale had many discussions about organizational changes. He had urged that the President get this done and get it to the Board.  Today is a culmination of that work and effort.  He further advised after the organizational chart and action, he would discuss legal counsel with the Board. 

Board Member Howell requested recognition.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Donihi, for a vote of confidence for President Dale.

Motion passed.

1. PRESENTATION BY PRESIDENT OF SAA ORGANIZATION CHART
President Dale presented a new organizational chart for consideration (copy attached).  He advised he would like to eliminate the position of Executive Vice President and create a new position of Director of Special Affairs.  He advised Building Maintenance and leasing and management of T-hangars would be taken out of Operations and placed under the Vice President of Administration.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding discussion of this action with Staff and whether or not they were receptive.

President Dale advised he had discussed it with Staff and had not had any objection or negative comment.

Discussion regarding cost savings and when the new position would come back to the Board.

President Dale advised we are very fortunate to have Jack Reynolds on board and we have time to find the right person to fill the new position.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding special projects, grants and grant applications.   He asked if the new person would be able to handle those.  

President Dale advised Bryant Garrett, CFO, and the new person would handle special projects, grants and grant applications along with Jack Reynolds.  The person hired for the new position would be able to assist the President or any of the Vice Presidents on projects.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to accept the organizational chart.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller advised he had discussions with President Dale and Steve Coover concerning activities relative to legal issues, time involvement, and communications over the last period of time.  There had been issues in the past that he was aware of and in talking with Steve, Steve Coover had indicated his willingness to step aside as airport counsel.    

Chairman Miller asked for approval to request and accept Steve Coover’s resignation immediately as legal counsel subject to transition time and compensation.  He asked for discussion or a motion. 

Motion by Board Member Donihi, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to request and accept the resignation of Steve Coover immediately as legal counsel subject to transition time and compensation.

Discussion ensued regarding the basis for the resignation.

Chairman Miller advised there had been timing, communications and personality conflicts, but the number one issued was that there have been things out there that have been difficult to get back.

Discussion by President Dale advising that Steve Coover’s office was a one-man office.  There are other firms out there with larger staff and multi-disciplines.  Our growth as the fastest growing airport in America has produced demands that he has been unable to handle.

Board Member Howell advised in defense of Steve Coover there was no letter of resignation.  He advised he had spoken with Steve Coover and was told that Coover had not resigned.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Robertson advised, as he understood it, the motion is made to make this man resign.

Board Member Donihi advised that was correct.  He further advised he had not cared for the attitude of counsel that he had observed at a  recent meeting.  There seemed to be a significant conflict.

Board Member Williams advised he would echo Board Member Donihi’s observation.

Motion passed.

2. APPROVAL OF EMERGENCY RESOLUTION TO RENOVATE THE FEDERAL INSPECTION STATION (FIS)
President Dale briefed the Board regarding the emergency resolution.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Emergency Resolution Number 2005-03 to renovate the Federal Inspection Station (FIS).

Discussion ensued regarding funding for the project.

Motion passed.

Discussion by Board Member Donihi regarding interim legal counsel and the hiring of a larger firm like Shutts & Bowen.

President Dale advised he would be satisfied to use Shutts & Bowen on an interim basis and also recommended doing a Request for Proposals.

Discussion regarding the size of the firm.

Board Member Williams advised for the record that he would prefer to have a Seminole County based law firm if one could be found.

Commissioner Brenda Carey advised this airport is growing so fast and will go through a lot of challenges in that growth process with the potential for a lot of legal finagling in that process.  She suggested that the Board seek a firm with airport experience because it is a different animal.   She advised she did not believe Shutts & Bowen has airport experience.  

Discussion regarding when an RFP would go out.

President Dale advised he would not want to give an estimate on the time but he thought an RFP could be done within three or four months. 

Motion by Board Member Donihi, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve Shutts & Bowen as interim legal counsel.

Motion passed.
3. OTHER BUSINESS 

Chairman Miller advised of a letter dated May 3, 2005, that had been sent anonymously to him regarding Larry Dale and his attendance in law enforcement classes and negative comments within.  He advised although the letter was addressed to himself, he had not to date received the letter.  Copies of the letter had been sent to the Mayor and Commissioners.  He advised that the letter had not been received by Board Members although several members had seen the letter.  He advised Larry Dale was attending law enforcement classes using his own personal funds and personal time.  He advised he did not wish to discuss the letter but Board Members certainly had the right to discuss it at the meeting or with Larry Dale.  

Board Member Howell advised we should not even discuss the letter.

Chairman Miller advised that the Board has the right to talk with President Dale about the letter and the items pointed out, however, President Dale has made it clear that this is a personal matter and he had no thought of discussing it at this time.

Board Member Howell advised he had been aware of problems at the May 3 board meeting and prepared to discuss them at that time.  Many times things have been said about not saying anything because the press was present.  We are subject to the Sunshine Law.  The whole matter has been mishandled from the get-go.  We have a grievance process and the Chairman should not get involved with personnel in these matters.  

He further advised that he was prepared to make a motion to have the Chairman step down and Vice Chairman Robertson move in as Chairman.

Seconded by Board Member Robertson for discussion to find out what we are talking about.

Board Member Eckstein advised that the role of the Chairman needed to be defined.  The Chairman needs to understand that there are certain roles the Chairman needs to follow and communicate with the Board.  The Chairman does not have the right to evaluate other members of staff.  It had gotten back to him that the Chairman had been going around seeing what kind of job Larry was doing and reporting back to Larry that he had not been doing a good job.  That is the job of the Board.  The Board selects the President.  There were reports of extensive phone conversations (6 hours) between the Chairman and Counsel.  The Board should be more in the loop.  

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Howell advised many times when there was a hot issue in a Board Meeting to be discussed a Board Member would get cut off.  All issues should be on the table.  He thought we should get a fresh start across the board.  

Board Member Donihi advised we are making changes in staff and counsel and he did not think now was the time to change the Chairman.  People make mistakes.  Right now we are headed in the right direction but this could be a mistake to ask the Chairman to step down.

Board Member Howell advised we also had two other people who made mistakes and in his opinion it was handled in the wrong way.

Board Member Eckstein advised nobody on this board has told the Chairman how they want him to run the Chairmanship.

Motion withdrawn by Board Member Howell.  

Board Member Howell suggested that we get a copy of the City Charter on how interaction is addressed between a commissioner and an employee.  A commissioner is not allowed to interact with or direct an employee.  He advised overall he thought Mr. Miller had done a good job over the years as Chairman.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Longstaff advised the Board should draft a job description of the Chairmanship.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson about what interest was being served and what was going on.  What role was being played?  He asked about the six-hour telephone conversation with Mr. Coover.

Chairman Miller advised the President had shown him the billing schedule of four to six telephone calls.  There was not one six-hour call.  He was unaware that there were that many calls.  He advised he did not log his telephone calls with the President or Counsel.  When a situation developed that Coover communicated to him that he had heard of, it precipitated one or more telephone conversations.  Coover initiated those calls.  He advised he would go back and see if he had noted any of them.  He had tried to work with the President and thought he could help.  There was nothing illegal, immoral or anything else.  He advised this is not something he would ever put before the Board in a public forum.  He advised in hindsight he saw how wrong it was, and he had apologized to President Dale numerous times.  He had no idea this was going to take off in the direction it went.  He thought he was doing something right and good at the time and he thought that now we were moving on from that.  He advised he was very sorry for what had transpired.  He advised it had never been his intention to interfere with the job of the President.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Howell advised when a disgruntled employee comes to the Chairman; it is not the role of the Chairman to get involved.   That employee needs to follow the grievance process.  If they want to resign they can resign and then it needs to come before the Board.

Discussion regarding the grievance process.

President Dale advised an employee would file a grievance with the Vice President of Administration who handles human relations.  In this case the grievance would have been against the President.  If it could not be worked out, the employee would be afforded an Evidentiary Hearing before the Board. 

Chairman Miller advised the President had informed him of the grievance procedures.

Chairman Miller asked that the Board please respect him in his decisions on what to bring before the Board with regard to the Sunshine Law.  He advised he did not try to circumvent the President in handling an employee, he had not ever gone against the President, and he respected what had come out today.  He advised he did not appreciate comments that he was working against the President.  He had not ever done that and would not do that.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the difference between private and public procedures.

Discussion by Commissioner Carey regarding the organizational chart and how the County works.  She suggested pulling the County rules for the chairman.  This Board would work more like the County Manager and Counsel than the Mayor.  The only two people that the Commission can hire and fire is the County Manager and County Attorney.  

 Board Member Robertson withdrew his second to the motion.

Board Member Pieters asked when the next election for Chairman would take place.

President Dale advised election of officers usually took place in November.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson advising he was kind of disgusted and felt like he was a pawn.  Things that happened here today, there are still wrong things happening in his opinion.  He did not know, after meeting with President Dale, how it could come to this situation today.  He felt there was definite distrust between the Chairman and President and now it is all worked out.  He wondered about the overall plan.  It had been stated that there was conflict observed between the President and Counsel and we were appalled and did not want to see it happen again.  Yet we can forgive the Chairman because the Chairman did not know his role.   We can write out all of our little standards but he knew his role.  He is one vote out of nine representing the Board. The Chairman does not have the authority to contact the attorney talking for hours at a time on stuff.

Board Member Longstaff advised he agreed to a certain extent, but all members of the Board have a role.  For instance, the Secretary/Treasurer signs checks so he has a different role.  He could see where the Chairman might perceive that he had a greater role because he inter-relates with the President more than other Board Members.   It may not have been appropriate, but he could see how it happened.

Board Member Robertson advised Victor White’s job has been eliminated.  He asked if Mr. White had ever filed a grievance.  He asked if Steve Coover had ever sent correspondence about being unable to perform his job and was overwhelmed as counsel.

President Dale advised they had not, but he had conversations where Counsel had reported that all of the President’s staff was going to quit.  He did not know where that came from.  

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding how the Board was going to compensate Victor White who had given seven years to this airport.   He advised he was so tired of walking around this town and don’t know what to talk about because the press might get hold of it.  What are we going to do for Victor White who has so graciously resigned?    

President Dale advised Victor’s position has been eliminated.  He will be on vacation for 39 days.  Victor is no longer performing any tasks.  He has had his name out for a management position.  President Dale advised he had offered 60 days severance, and Victor had proposed six months severance.  The Board could have a say on the severance part.  There will be a Board meeting in June, which gives him time to discuss the matter with Board Members.  This is an amicable situation.  He felt he could trust Victor to bring his files up to date, transition this to where it should be, and they would continue to discuss a severance package with Bryant Garrett advising on the money situation.  Ultimately the Board should have some input, however there is no hurry.  We have time.  Victor is not performing any function at the office.  He is on vacation.  President Dale advised he would bring it back to the Board.  

Board Member Longstaff advised he respected Board Member Robertson’s comments.  He further advised that he felt strongly that Victor gave 7 years to this Airport; he has been loyal; at one time he had a contract; and he has been a CEO type guy.  All of these things should be taken into account.  

President Dale advised we have a labor attorney at Gray Robinson that has advised us on this situation.  He would try to be fair and he felt Victor thought he had been treated more than fair.   

Board Member Pieters advised he agreed with comments that similar positions would technically give 6 months severance, and he would certainly support that situation.

President Dale advised he had indicated to Victor that he was amenable to that, subject to the Board weighing in.  The old contract offered six months severance.

Discussion continued regarding a severance package for Victor White.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding who would hire for the new position.

President Dale outlined the procedure.  The Board hires and evaluates the President.  The President hires and evaluates Senior Staff.  Senior Staff hires and evaluates employees in their departments.

Discussion by Board Member Eckstein regarding the role of liaisons and when and how they are recognized and allowed to speak at Board Meetings.  

Discussion by Chairman Miller advising Liaisons are not restricted in their ability to speak at our meetings.  They have no accountability or ability to vote on any issues.  They volunteer their time and are a great source of support for the Airport.  They take information back to their organizations and further our ability to communicate.  When they indicate they would like to speak they are recognized by the Chairman.  There has never been any restriction on their ability to speak.

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Chairman Miller regarding his trust for President Dale.  He advised he always trusted Larry Dale, he trusts him now, and hopes he can continue to trust him as long as they know one another.  He advised he appreciated the trust of the Board and being able to serve as Chairman of this Board.  He advised there is no other individual who has more concern for this Airport than himself.

4. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:38 a.m.

Respectfully,

Larry A. Dale, President & CEO
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